The Glen Medical Group

Minutes of Patient Reference Group

Held on Tuesday 23rd September 2014

Present:
Dr Simon Hutchinson

Partner



Mrs Lynn Crutwell

Practice Manager 



Ms Jeanette Mullen

Asst Manager 



Mr Michael Harte 

PRG member 



Mrs Denise Hetherington
PRG member 



Mr Gerald Fionda 

PRG member 



Mrs Vicky Sutherland 
PRG member 



Mr John Sutherland 

PRG member 



Mr Mark Kavanagh 

PRG member 



Mrs Theresa Robertson
PRG member 



Miss Sophie Handson

New member 



Mr Cale Davies 

New member 

Apologies for absence: PRG members Mr Martin Simpson, Mr Adam Robertson & Mrs Jackie Richardson

Review of previous minutes of 12th June 2014

Walk in Centre – Mr Kavanagh advised he had recently attended a public meeting regarding the possible closure of the Jarrow Walk in Centre.  He stated the general feeling was that the decision had already been made for its closure.

Dr Hutchinson informed the members that GP’s in the Hebburn and Jarrow area had met to discuss this and they intended to forward a letter to the local MP asking what new provision is to be made for the Hebburn and Jarrow area.  He advised that it was also expected to have an impact on the surgery regarding appointments and triage. 

Mrs Hetherington asked if it was closing because of lack of funding and felt there would be monetary implications for patients if they were now going to have to travel to South Shields.  Dr Hutchinson replied that it was the location that was in question and it was felt it was best placed adjoining A & E at South Tyneside Hospital and that talks were still ongoing. 

Recruitment of new PRG members – LC advised she had written to the head of the local 6th form at St Joseph’s school asking if they could inform pupils about the group and ask if any one would like to come along.  As a consequence the group had 2 new attendees, Cale Davies and Sophie Handson.  Lynn welcomed them to the group.
Mr Harte noted there was no mention of recruitment of Black Minority Ethnics (BME) in the previous minutes. He advised that the practice should be more aware of their needs and ensure they have equitable access to medical services.  Mrs Hetherington stated she works alongside some ethnic groups and would be willing to engage with them for some feedback on their experiences.

Bell on reception desk – Lynn was pleased to announce that a working bell was now in operation on the reception desk. 

Practice Update 

Lynn advised members that Registrar Dr Ellinger had now left and been replaced with Dr Nicola Beckett and she would be with the Practice until February 2015.  Dr Paul Evans was currently covering Dr Joll whilst on maternity leave and we were pleased to announce the safe delivery of a baby boy, mother and baby doing well.  Also the Practice was pleased to announce that apprentice Lauren Elliott had completed her years apprenticeship and the Practice were able to offer her a permanent post.

Flu Clinics

Flu season was upon us again and the Practice will be holding 2 Saturday morning clinics for ‘at risk’ patients and they would be held on the 27th September and the 11th October.  Depending on the attendances of these clinics the Practice may hold a further Saturday clinic in November.  Routine appointments were also available. 
Several members of the Patient Champions would be attending the Saturday clinics with the intention of talking to and completing a short survey they had devised based on activities/groups that patients would like to see developed by the champions. 
Shingles campaign 

Lynn advised that the shingles campaign was continuing this year and target groups were patients aged 70, 78 and 79.  Patients in these age groups would be invited in to surgery for the vaccination. 

Unplanned Admissions 

The Practice is continuing to complete ‘care plans’ aimed at preventing high risk patients from re-admittance to hospital.  This is a national screening programme which will continue for 12 months and patients will be periodically reviewed. 

Better Outcomes Scheme (BOS)

Lynn outlined a new scheme which was local to South Tyneside CCG.  Its purpose is for Practices to look at Palliative patients, End of Life care, Cancer referrals and to monitor patients with new diagnosis of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease and Cardiovascular Disease.  
IT Initiative  

Health Action Station are a charity run group who will be visiting the Practice on a twice monthly basis with the aim to encourage patients to use the internet to order prescriptions and make appointments and also advise of safe use of the internet.  They will have their own laptops and will speak to patients ad hoc in the waiting area. 
Mr Sutherland asked if it would be possible for the students from St Joseph’s to do something similar as students from Harton School already do this.  Lynn stated she would liaise with the 2 new members from St Joseph’s and see if this were possible.  

Mrs Hetherington asked if Age UK could become involved and Lynn advised that Reference Group member Martin Simpson who unfortunately was not at tonights meeting worked for Age UK and had been planning to arrange this but there had been some kind of hold up and that was why the Practice had agreed to go ahead with Health Action Group in the meantime. 

Mr Harte asked if it was the Practice’s responsibility to do this.  Mr Sutherland replied that as the Practice was asking patients to use Patient Access to book appointments and order prescriptions it would be for their benefit. 
Facebook – Mr Fionda asked if patients could add messages on the Practice timeline.  Lynn advised that the Practice had decided to restrict messages at the present time. 

Survey – Friends & Family 

Although it had been previously discussed that the Patient Group would review the last survey that was done Lynn advised that there was to be a ‘Friends & Family’ questionnaire the Practice’s would be circulating from the beginning of December.  This as a national questionnaire that all Practices were expected to carry out and she thought it may be best to go with this.  The Practice is awaiting further details of the content of the survey, it would be possible for the Practice to add to the survey if they wished.  
Lynn advised that the Patient Champions were also planning to carry out a survey and thought it may be possible to combine the two.  The have devised a series of questions for patients asking what type of activities they would like to see developed.  They included mother and toddler group, time to talk sessions, book club in conjunction with the local library, children’s health and fitness group and local group walks in conjunction with Groundworks.  They were also very keen to compile a directory of local services for the area.  Some of the Champions would be attending the Saturday flu clinics so that they could capture as many comments as possible from patients. 

Mr Harte asked if the Patient Champions had access to any funding.  Lynn advised that they did and were apparently under spent.  It had been the CCG who had introduced the idea of Patient Champions and the scheme is apparently working very well in other areas across the country. 
PRG Priorities 

Lynn outlined one of the Practice’s priorities was to obtain IPads for GP’s to take with them on home visits.  Individual patients’ records could be downloaded onto the IPad prior to the visit using a secure system devised by EMIS.  The information will automatically be deleted from the IPad within 24 hours of the visit.  

Mr Sutherland asked if the Practice would be able to cope with the news that there was to be a further development of 400 new homes local to the Practice.  
Dr Hutchinson advised that along with the 3 other Practice’s in the area there should be no problem coping with increased demand. 

Lynn informed members that the Practice will soon be advertising to patients that they will be able to access some personal information from their records via ‘Online Access’.  Initially patients will be able to view any allergies they have, their current medication, any immunisations they may have had and their main problems.  The Practice was just waiting for confirmation of the date this was to go live.  
Mr Kavanagh asked what was happening with the Summary Care Record Scheme.  Lynn informed everyone that there was still no further information regarding this.  It had been held up earlier in the year when the PCT had changed over to CCG and nothing further had been forthcoming.

The Care Data initiative which was to enable the Department of Health to access to anonymised patient data for research purposes was also still on hold. 

Any other business 

Mr Harte asked whether it was appropriate for Practice Finance reports to be discussed at PRG meetings.  Mr Kavanagh advised that as the members were not trustees they were therefore not entitled to be informed of this information.  Dr Hutchinson said he was more than happy to provide feedback on practice issues but not financial issues.  He will discuss the matter with Senior Partner, Dr Akporehwe and see if there could be some kind of compromise. 

Mrs Hetherington asked about the Practice Policy or paying for medical reports requested by patients. She stated that working for the local housing authority she had received complaints from patients that they had been asked for payment from the GP to provide a letter to support them with housing applications but these patients were usually in financial difficulties and could not afford to pay the fee.  Dr Hutchinson advised that it was common practice for all GP’s to charge for personal letters for patients.  Very often patients requested letters which the GP would take time to do for them but would then not collect them and this was a waste of valuable GP time.  Dr Hutchinson advised that it would be best if the request could come directly from the Housing Authority if they had the funds to pay for it and not the patient.  

Mr Harte produced a report from the Citizens Advice Bureau on Health and Poverty in the Gateshead area.  He explained that he currently works with Gateshead CAB and local GP’s in the area who refer patients with financial problems to CAB.  He asked if this was something that was also carried out by South Tyneside CAB.  Mrs Hetherington stated she works closely with South Tyneside and was not aware of any thing of this nature.  She would pass on details to Mr Harte at the end of the meeting of who he could speak to for further information in South Tyneside. 

Mr Harte left a copy of the report for the Practice to look at.  

Mrs Hetherington also advised that she would be happy to talk to Patient Champions if they would like her to attend any of their groups when set up.  She regularly receives referrals from Social Services and often carries out talks at mother and toddler groups or on a one to one basis regarding welfare benefits.  

Mr Fionda asked if it were possible to have a copy of his medical records sent electronically to him so that he could save them to his phone.  He felt this would be particularly useful especially when travelling.  Dr Hutchinson advised that a patients full medical record could be quite comprehensive and probably too large to download but it may be possible for a summary of a record.  This is not something that has been asked before but enquires could be made. 

